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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, August 24, 2015
City Council Conference Room A

4:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:13 p.m.

In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners  Richard Redick, Lindsey Brock, Larry Williams, Paul Astleford, ex-officio; Commissioners Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon and Marla Buchanan were excused;   Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Nathaniel Ford, Ivan Rodrigues, Bill Moseley, Fred Jones,  JTA;  Jim Gilmore, Joshua Cockrell, IGS (JTA); Lisa King, Langton Associates; Tom Goldsbury, Chief, Building Inspection;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Ferry; A.G. Ganncarski,, Florida Politics.com; Barry V. Holloway; Ted Corley, Lyn Corley; David Chapman, Financial News & Daily Record;   Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for its July 27, 2015 monthly meeting and an August 12, 2015 Ferry Commission/JTA Workshop.
In Updates from Commission Members, Commissioner Rick Redick described the planning underway for the 4th Annual FerryFest, an event sponsored by the Friends of the St. Johns River Ferry. The many and varied festival activities include a Timucuan treasure quest.  To generate publicity for the festival, some of the activities are being moved to the national and state parks.  Activities are to include games along paths for participating teams, trivia contests and a scavenger hunt. Vendors, bands and food trucks will be on hand for the enjoyment of participants and guests.
Lyn Corley described the planning that was underway to mark the 450th anniversary and celebration of Jean Ribault and the French Huguenots’ arrival on Florida’s first coast. A commemorative marker will be unveiled and the celebration’s activities will include music by the U.S. Navy Band and the Ribault High School drum team.  The General Consul of France will be on hand as a guest for the wreath laying (in the St. Johns River) and she is hopeful that Mayor Lenny Curry will be able to join the many other guests and participants at the celebration.
In further discussion on plans for FerryFest, the Commissioners weighed whether or not fares for the ferry should be waived for the event.  The Friends of the Ferry had expressed a preference for waiving fares for walk-ons.  The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, had a problem with fares for autos being charged a fare for the ferry’s trip to the Ft. George side, but fares being waived for the trip from the Ft. George side to Mayport.

Commissioner Larry Williams made a motion to waive fares for the ferry for the entire day.  This had been the policy for previous FerryFest events.  The motion was adopted.

Lisa King, Langton Associates, Inc. provided the Commission with an Update on Grants for the ferry.  She reported on her recent meeting with the Coordinating Group consisting of JTA and City staffers.  An in-depth discussion ensued on Federal Transportation Administration (FTA) grant opportunities. The Commissioners felt that it would be appropriate to have a City Council resolution supportive of an FTA grant to add to the application package.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston will work with Lisa King on language for the resolution.
On the proposed ferry budget presented by HMS, Thomas Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office discussed two documents that he had distributed: HMS’s proposed budget and a compilation of costs and revenues that HMS had prepared.  The latter showed the total estimated budget expenses for the ferry’s operations for FY 2014/15 at $1,566,820.00 and at $1,575,254.00 for FY 2015/16.  The proposed City budget for the ferry, in the amount of $1,693.318.00 is expected to go before the Council’s Finance Committee on Friday, August 28, 2015.
Commissioner Larry Williams made a motion to approve the budget that the City staff would be presenting to the Council Finance Committee.  The motion was approved.

In the Marine Operations Report-HMS Ferries, Tom Goldsbury asked the Commission to refer to reports that were available prior to the meeting’s start; in addition to the monthly report on the ferry’s operations for the month of March, there was also the listing of costs for the FY2015/16 budget for the ferry.  

Mr. Goldsbury reported that the ferry propeller refurbish re-bids came in this week; Tyler Dome Propeller was awarded the contract for the refurbishing project for $13,500.00.

Mark Fernandez reported that the HMS staff had concluded that it was more effective to collect fares in the parking area rather than collecting fares aboard the vessel.

Mr. Fernandez reported that there had been an incident on the ferry  July 4th.  A captain made an operational error that resulted in the vessel temporarily losing its steerage.  The vessel hit the slipwalls hard; four passengers were injured by falling.  Mr. Fernandez indicated that he did not find out about the incident until ten days later; as a result of the captain’s failure to report the incident to management, he is no longer in the employ of HMS Ferries.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock cautioned Mr. Fernandez and the Commissioners about going into too much detail about the incident considering that litigation could become a factor.
Mr. Fernandez further reported that the ferry operation had undergone two days of risk assessment the previous week.  

Lastly, Mr. Fernandez announced that the ferry needed to install signage advising passengers that, for safety reasons, cell phone use and texting are prohibited while driving on or off the vessel.  Mr. Fernandez indicated that the ferry’s staff is reviewing how other HMS ferry operations address the issue and the language in their signage.  Commissioner Rick Redick voiced his reservations about the use of signs; people do not pay attention to or read signs.  He felt that  HMS is already empowered to enforce the no-phone or texting policy because HMS is required to uphold and assure the safety of the ferry’s passengers.
Next on the agenda was an appraisal of the ferry transfer agreement by Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston.  Ms.  Johnston reviewed highlights of the JTA Proposal Transfer Agreement Summary-Changes from Prior Draft Document.  The summary sheet had been made available prior to the meeting getting underway.  An April 1, 2016 date for the actual transfer was projected from an accounting perspective.  The Ferry Commission would continue to function in its current capacity.  The Commissioners discussed a number of the bullet points of the summary.
The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, felt that it was important to have Acting Finance Director Mike Weinstein and his staff involved in the conversations regarding the ferry’s capital improvements.  Toward that end, he suggested that there be a panel consisting of Mr. Weinstein’s people and JTA staff to discuss and determine what constituted a capital asset and what did not.

Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, inquired who would appear on the ferry’s behalf at the Council Finance Committee’s budget hearing scheduled for Friday.  The Chair indicated that a representative from the Ferry Commission was not necessary.  JTA staff, however, would be present at the hearing.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:28 P.M.
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